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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On February 11, 2014, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 2, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 4, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$337 for temporary total disability and $253 for permanent partial

disability.

4. The respondents have controverted this claim in its

entirety.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant’s alleged injury of August 31, 2012,

is compensable.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to related medical for her

alleged injury.

3. Whether the claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability from November 19, 2012, to a date to be determined.

4. Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to an

attorney’s fee.

5. The respondents assert the defense of lack of notice until

November 9, 2012.

6. Whether the respondents are entitled to a credit for short

term and group health benefits under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends she suffered a
compensable injury on May 16, 2013 while
working for the Respondents.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent denies that Claimant sustained a
compensable right shoulder injury in its
employ on August 31, 2012.  Further,
Respondent raises the affirmative defense of
notice as the Claimant did not report her
alleged right shoulder injury to her employer
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until November 9, 2012.  Please note that
Claimant’s Pre-hearing Questionnaire Response
indicates an injury date of May 16, 2013.
That is inconsistent with the AR-C filed and
it is also a time when the Claimant was no
longer employed by the Respondent.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-four-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent in their deboning department

when she alleges to have suffered a compensable right arm or right

shoulder injury on August 31, 2012.  On direct examination, the

claimant gave the following testimony regarding her alleged injury:

“Q. [BY MR. FREEMAN]: Tell us what you were
doing when you believe you hurt yourself?

A. I was at the beginning of the line where
all the chicken comes from other lines.  With
my right hand I was holding all the chicken
that was coming and with the other hand I was
separating it so that the other people would
work right.

Q. What did you hurt?

A. My right arm.

Q. What doctors did you go see for your right
arm, just their names?

A. Dr. Nash.

Q. Anybody else?

A. No.

Q. Okay.  You saw no other doctors for your
right shoulder?

A. No.  Just the day I went to Dr. Nash.

Q. Okay.  I am talking from the day you got
hurt until today.

A. Oh, after that, Dr. Sidani.
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Q. Did you have any problems when you were
working on the line when you hurt your right
shoulder?

A. Yes, the day, yes, I felt like something
was hurting because when I got home, I
couldn’t stand the pain.”

On cross examination, the claimant gave additional testimony

regarding her alleged injury and why she did not report it that day

as follows:

“Q. And as I understand what you have told us,
you believe that you were injured because you
were holding back chicken with your right hand
and you were separating chicken with your left
hand; is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Okay.  And when you have an injury at
Tyson, you are supposed to report that injury
to the plant nurse at the infirmary; is that
correct?

A. Yes.

Q. But you did not do that because you didn’t
think that it was an injury; is that correct?

A. No, I didn’t think I was injured.  I
thought it was just - I was tired.

Q. Okay.  And I think you told us you
basically continued to work for Tyson until
November 9, 2012, and you have not worked for
Tyson since then; is that correct?

A. Correct.”

On direct examination, the claimant was asked about the

reporting of her alleged injury and her testimony follows:

“Q. When you believe you got hurt on August
31, 2012, did you tell anybody at Tyson Foods
you thought you were injured?

A. Yes, on the 4th, yes, because that was the
long weekend and I didn’t have a chance until
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I went on the 4th and that is when I went to
Dr. Nash.

Q. Okay.

A. He gave me a two-and-a-half week FMLA.

Q. Who did you tell at work that you thought
you were hurt?  What is their name?

A. To Dr. Fred - I’m sorry, to Mr. Fred.  I
don’t know his full name.  I just know
everybody calls him Mr. Fred.

Q. Who is Mr. Fred?  What does he do for
Tyson?

A. I think he was an HR - he was there at HR
and he was the one who took care of me.”

At the hearing in this matter, both the claimant and

respondents introduced the respondents’ nurse’s notes regarding the

claimant into evidence.  Following is a portion of the nursing

notes regarding the claimant’s November 9, 2012, visit to the

nurse’s station complaining of right upper shoulder pain:

“TM presents to OHS with c/o Rt upper shoulder
pain, was accompanied by supervisor David
Rigg.  TM reports pain started before Labor
day and reports is due to line slowing down
and then speeding up, TM reports job as
checking for bones.  Asked TM if they had
reported this to supervisor or OHS before
today, TM reported this is first time
reporting. TM reported has seen personal
physician for the shoulder pain and that
physician told TM she has fluid in her
shoulder and could lose her arm because of it
but, physician told her to go back to work.”

The claimant was seen on September 4, 2012, by Dr. John Nash

at the Mercy Clinic in Berryville, Arkansas.  At that time, the

claimant was complaining of right shoulder and arm pain.  A portion

of that medical record states as follows:
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“Amanda is a 53 y.o. right handed Hispanic
female reporting pain and swelling in the
right shoulder.  It began Thursday night at
work with pain but Friday had a subjective
fever and could not move the arm.  No on else
in the family has been ill.  She presents with
her daughter who explains that the supervisor
picked up the speed of the line and she
complains of pain to him but he would not do
anything about it such as send her to the
nurse.”

At that time, x-rays of the claimant’s right shoulder were taken.

At Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 26, the impression section from

that x-ray report states, “Findings are suggestive of calcific

subdeltoid bursitis.  Findings are called to Dr. Nash.  No acute

fractures or dislocations.”

On September 7, 2012, the claimant again presented to Dr. Nash

for a follow up of right shoulder pain.  Following is a portion of

that medical record:

“Amanda is a 53 y.o. Hispanic female reporting
that she is much better.  It began see last
note.  No one else in the family has been ill.
The capillary blood glucoses are high but
still has improved but persistent range of
motion.”

The medical report further indicated a finding of “deltoid bursitis

and Type 2 diabetes mellitus, uncontrolled.”  The claimant was

removed from work for another week.

On September 18, 2012, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Nash.  The medical report indicates that the claimant is still

having difficulties raising her arm above her head or placing it

behind her back.  However, the claimant has indicated to Dr. Nash

that she wishes to return to work on the following Monday.  The
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claimant was released to return to work on the following Monday

with no future appointments.

On November 13, 2012, the claimant again returned to Dr. Nash

with complaints of right shoulder pain.  The report, in part,

states, “Reporting pain at work not being able to work with the

right shoulder aching like a screw driver twisting into the

shoulder.  It began about two months ago starting at work when the

line was speed up at Tysons.  No one else in the family has been

ill.  She has tried physical therapy at home.”  Again, Dr. Nash

diagnosed the claimant with deltoid bursitis and referred the

claimant to conservative physical therapy for range of motion.  The

claimant was to follow up with Dr. Nash in two weeks and he

indicates that if she was not better he would refer her to an

orthopedist.  Medical records indicate that the claimant did begin

physical therapy at that time.

On November 23, 2012, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Nash.

The medical report from that visit, in part, states as follows:

“Amanda is a 53 y.o. Hispanic female reporting
a great increase in shoulder range of motion
but the heating pad has helped with the pain.
It began see prior records.  No one else in
the family has been ill.  She is going to
physical therapy three times a week for
another four weeks.  She has had a history of
back pain with work last year and could not
walk but her joints with always have a dysuse
arthritis.  She is off work in the family
medical leave.”

Again on December 4, 2012, the claimant
was seen by Dr. Nash.  The medical report from
that visit, in part, state as follows: “Amanda
is a 54 y.o. Hispanic female with her daughter
interpreting reporting for her shoulder as the
physical therapist felt that she has a rotator
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cuff problem.  She reports persistent pain in
the right shoulder since Friday before labor
day.  The last visit that I had with her
revealed excellent progress in her range of
motion and pain.  No one else in the family
has been ill.  Her boyfriend reports that she
does not have a pulley at home to do passive
range of motion but does active range of
motion.  Case discussed with Cathy at physical
therapy.  She cannot return to work due to the
pain pointing to the lateral deltoid and
clavicle then radiating into the upper t-
spine.”  

The medical report further indicates that Dr. Nash recommended an

MRI of the right shoulder and felt that the claimant was unable to

work at this time.

On December 13, 2012, the claimant underwent an MRI of the

right shoulder without contrast.  Following are the impressions

from that diagnostic testing:

“1. Tendinopathy of the insertion and critical
zone of the supraspinatus tendon and of the
insertion of the infraspinatus tendon without
a full thickness tear of the rotator cuff or
definite labral pathology.
2. Degenerative change of the right
acromioclavicular joint.
3. Subacromial/subdeltoid bursitis without
ossification identified within the
subacromial/subdeltoid bursa confidently
visualized as seen on the right shoulder
radiographs of 9/14/2012.  This may be
secondary to improvement of the calcific
bursitis or could be secondary to technical
limitations of MRI for detection of
calcification and ossification.”

The claimant, in this matter, gave testimony on both direct

and cross examination that she had never had any difficulties with

her right shoulder prior to August 31, 2012, when she alleges a

specific incident injury to her right arm or right shoulder.

Following is a portion of her direct examination testimony



9

regarding any problems with her right shoulder before August 31,

2012:

“Q. Had you ever reported your right shoulder
as being a work-related injury before August
31, 2012?

A. No.

Q. You have had some problems with your right
shoulder before.  You had been seeing a doctor
for it before; is that true?

A. No.”

On cross examination, the claimant gave the following

additional testimony:

“Q. And before August 31, 2012, you never had
any complaints about your right shoulder that
you voiced to any doctor, correct?

A. Yes.

Q. And before August 31, 2012, you never
received any kind of treatment for your right
shoulder, correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Both your attorney and I have introduced
these same medical records into evidence.
Respondent's Exhibit 1, Page 3, reflects that
you went to Dr. Nash in August of 2010 and you
reported aches and pains in your shoulders.
Do you recall that?

A. No.

Q. Okay.  That same visit to Dr. Nash in
August of 2010, on Page 5, he diagnoses your
condition as degenerative joint disease of the
shoulder.  Do you call that?

A. What date?

Q. August of 2010.

A. After the 31st?
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Q. No, two years before.

A. No.

Q. Do you believe that Dr. Nash's records are
wrong?

A. I don't remember that I have gone once for
pain on my arm.

Q. Okay. Then we also introduced Dr. Nash's
records of October 5, 2010, on Page 9 of
Respondents's Exhibit 1. It says one of your
reasons for visiting that day is right arm
pain.  Do you recall that?

A. No.

Q. On Page 11 of Respondent's Exhibit 1, that
same October visit, the doctor says you have
pain in your right shoulder, he says you work
at Tyson, but it is not work related.  Do you
recall telling the doctor that?

A. No.

Q. On Page 12 of Respondent's No. 1, which is
a continuation of the October 2010 visit, in
the physical examination the doctor notes you
have poor range of motion in the right
shoulder.

A. Huh-uh, no.  No.

Q. And his record also says you are tender
over the right deltoid and the proximal
subclavicular region.

A. No. No, the only time I said something to
the doctors is when I had the high blood
pressure that I couldn't work on the laser.

Q. And his diagnosis is bursitis of your right
shoulder and he gives you an injection, a shot
in the right shoulder on October 10, 2010.  Do
you recall that, ma'am? 

THE INTERPRETER: Your Honor, for the record,
the interpreter is not familiar with that
term, so I either would have to take some time
to look it up, Ms. Graham.
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MS. GRAHAM: What is the word?

THE INTERPRETER: Bursitis of the right
shoulder.  

MS. GRAHAM: Bursitis, B-U-R-S-I-T-I-S of the
right shoulder.

THE COURT: We will take a short stoppage in
our hearing that this point.

(Off the record)

THE COURT: We are back on the record.  Ms.
Graham, please restate your question and we
will pick up with the interpreter.

Q. [BY MS. GRAHAM]: I am going to ask the
question again.  Are your aware that on
October 5, 2010, that Dr. Nash diagnosed your
condition as bursitis of the right shoulder? 
 

A. No.  No.  No, that is not right.

Q. Okay.  And are you aware that on October 5,
2010, that Dr. Nash gave you an injection,
that is a shot in your right shoulder?

A. No.  After August 31st. 

Q. Okay.  So it is your testimony under oath
that Dr. Nash's record of October 5, 2010 is
wrong, is erroneous?

A. Yes, because I have never went with any
type of pain before that.  I mean, the only
problems that I went for before that was the
high blood pressure that would not allow me to
work on the laser.”

In review of the medical evidence submitted both by the

claimant and the respondents, it is clear that the claimant either

has a severe difficulty recounting medical treatment that she

received for her right shoulder prior to August 31, 2012, or the

claimant is being wholly untruthful with the Commission.  I find

that the claimant’s credibility is very low in that she clearly had
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difficulties with her right shoulder prior to August 31, 2012, and

those difficulties and symptoms were virtually the same as those

she currently complains of.  I also note that on direct

examination, the claimant indicated that she had reported her

injury to someone named Mr. Fred; however, the claimant clearly

indicates in the November 9, 2012, nurse’s note that this was the

first time she had complained of right shoulder difficulties at

work.

The claimant is able to prove objective medial findings

regarding her right shoulder; however, the claimant must also prove

a causal connection between the objective findings regarding her

right shoulder and the specific incident she alleges to have

occurred on August 31, 2012.  The claimant’s description of the

events of that day are very vague regarding how the injury

occurred.  The claimant did not report her injury until November 9,

2012, at the nurse’s station.  The claimant did seek medical

treatment; however, the claimant had previously received the same

type of medical treatment for her right shoulder difficulties but,

under oath, denied ever receiving any treatment prior to her

alleged August 31, 2012, injury.  Given the claimant’s low

credibility, I find that the claimant is unable to prove a causal

connection between her objective medical finding of right shoulder

difficulties and her alleged August 31, 2012, injury.  It seems

more likely that the claimant’s current difficulties are a result

of a recurrence of her medically documented difficulties prior to

August 31, 2012.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 2, 2013, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 4, 2013, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she suffered a compensable injury on August 31, 2012.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to any benefits regarding her alleged

August 31, 2012, injury.

4. The respondents’ defense of lack of notice until November

9, 2012, and request for a credit for short term and group health

benefits under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-411 is moot.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


